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May  2006 Newsletter

Our Consultant

Dr Mark Roberts is our new Consultant in Infectious Disease with an interest in CFS/ME.  Dr Mark Roberts joined the Worcestershire Acute Hospitals NHS Trust in October 2005, and has an M.E./CFS clinic at Kidderminster Hospital.  He also has a monthly clinic at Hereford Hospital.  To see Dr Roberts you should obtain a referral from your GP.

At our meeting attended by Dr Richard Taylor, MP for Wyre Forest, in Kidderminster on 3 March, a number of people present said their GPs did not know that Worcestershire had a new M.E./CFS consultant.

Also, in April, I had a telephone call from a 
lady who lives within the South Worcestershire PCT area whose GP had told her that Worcestershire's M.E./CFS consultant left last year and he had not been replaced.  I told this lady about Dr Mark Roberts and his M.E./CFS clinic at Kidderminster Hospital, and put M.E./CFS information in the post.  Then the next day, I had an appointment with my GP, 
so whilst there asked whether there was a M.E./CFS specialist in Worcestershire.  I was told that Dr Miller left last year and we did not have a specialist now. 

This was taken up with members of the Local Multi-Disciplinary Team and we have been assured that GPs will be informed of the M.E./CFS clinics.  We understand the PCTs had notified GPs of Dr Mark Roberts’ arrival. 

Peter Luff, MP for Mid Worcestershire (and 
our Patron), was concerned about this situation and contacted the Worcestershire Local Medical Committee (LMC).  This elected organisation represents the interests of all family doctors working in Worcestershire.  

Peter Luff was informed by Dr Simon Parkinson, the LMC Secretary, that he had 
not received any information either from 
Dr Roberts or from the Acute Trust about his arrival.  In Dr Parkinson’s letter, dated 
19 April, he states - “ ………. we met with John Rostill and his Chairman at an LMC meeting and one of the issues we put to 
them was the continued lack of information from the Acute Trust to GPs”.
The Local Multi-Disciplinary Team (LMDT)
The original plan was for the LMDT to have two full time occupational therapists, and also 2 part time dieticians, 2 part time psychologists, and 
2 part time physiotherapists, all part time posts being one day a week.  

The planning stage has been very slow, but eventually in November we had a few people in place with the service being gradually set-up and the new therapists learning about M.E.  

We now understand that most of the nutrition, psychology and physio advice will be given via 
group sessions.  Worcestershire has a psychologist, Yvonne Lewis, and a physiotherapist, Sue Jones, who are both based at Kidderminster.

Sue Gordon-Saner, senior Occupational Therapist sees patients in Kidderminster and Bromsgrove, and her hours have been increased with the LMDT enhancement.

We were told that an advert was being placed for another Occupational Therapist in South Worcestershire last November, but this did not take place due to a NHS headcount reduction.  Peter Luff MP took this up with the South Worcestershire PCT and was told that the Strategic Health Authority required all organisations to effect a headcount reduction between September 2005 and March 2006.  We were promised that this would go ahead ‘soon’.

At our latest LMDT Steering Group meeting 
on 12 April we were told that the South Worcestershire PCT is unable to employ a 
new part time OT as they cannot increase their headcount.  An advert was placed in March for 
a 20 hour a week Occupational Therapist, and
 a number of applications received - and then everything came to a halt, again.  This topic 
was discussed for a full hour at the LMDT meeting - and I am still unable to understand it!  

In April 2005 the Herefordshire and Worcestershire M.E./CFS LMDT received £120,000 to enhance the service in the two counties.  This covers the four Primary Care Trusts in Herefordshire and Worcestershire.  

So, the LMDT has money to employ a part time Occupational Therapist, but we are told they cannot use it!

Sue Gordon-Saner is now seeing patients 
in the Droitwich area to help the South Worcestershire situation.  Thus this South Worcestershire PCT ‘headcount’ is affecting the whole of our county.

Peter Luff again contacted the South Worcestershire PCT, and received another 
letter from Paul Bates, Acting Chief Executive.

This letter, dated 18 April, states -
”You will be aware that the PCT is facing some challenging financial decisions for 2006/07 at least in part as a result of the drive to see the NHS as a whole achieve financial balance.  This has lead to a headcount reduction target for the PCT and also has resulted in significant sums of money being withdrawn from the PCT to support a local NHS bank.  Both of these mean that there will be significant challenges for the provider side of the PCT in the coming year but we are looking at ways in which despite the above pressures, we can meet our obligation to filling the Occupational Therapy post to support services for people with ME/CFS.”
Severe M.E.

Also last month we were informed that people with Severe M.E. should ask their GP for a referral to a Community Matron who will be able to give a case management approach.  But, we have been told that these Community Matrons will not have specialist skills.  Three Community Matrons are in post in Worcestershire.  

LMDT Clinicians Meeting

At the last LMDT Steering Group meeting Pauline Ovenden of Herefordshire, and I were given minutes of a CFS/ME Away Day held 
in March.  All the LMDT clinicians met with Rosie Benham, the Commissioning Officer for the Group; Pat Taylor, Network Co-ordinator Birmingham Clinical Network Co-ordinating Centre (CNCC); and Patricia Noons, Dept of Health.

It said; "Martin Willmott opened the event by asking everyone what had encouraged them to work in this field.  The answers to this question centred around a curiosity about the complexity of the illness, the commitment to an holistic approach to the patient.”  The report of this meeting, illustrates the enthusiasm of the 
people wanting to help people with M.E./CFS,
and we also feel this at the LMDT steering group meetings we attend.

M.E./CFS Patient and Carer Information Packs  
funded by the Herefordshire & Worcestershire M.E./CFS Local Multi-Disciplinary Team.  
(The pack was initially developed by Herefordshire PCT and Community Health Council in conjunction with Herefordshire 
ME Support Group)

We have been working with Sue Home, PALs South Worcestershire PCT, to produce this pack, and they will be available at our Open Day.  Packs will also be distributed to current members of our group.

These new packs are being distributed to 
all doctors’ practices in Herefordshire and Worcestershire.  The purpose of the pack is to act as a steppingstone for sufferers to access services within Herefordshire and Worcestershire.  The leaflets enclosed in the packs are intended to provide as wide a range 
of information for all sufferers to cover all age groups and severity of illness. 

They include leaflets on:

· Energy Conservation & Pacing

· Organisations and Contacts

· Patient Advice Liaison Service & Expert Patient Programme

· Disability Information and Advice Line (DIAL)

· Recommended Reading

You can also find these leaflets at:

www.geocities.com/worcsmegroup/aboutme.html

August 2006 Newsletter:

Our Consultant

Dr Mark Roberts, (Consultant in Infectious Disease Worcestershire Acute Hospitals 
NHS Trust), is the Herefordshire and Worcestershire M.E./CFS Local Multi-Disciplinary Team’s Lead Clinician.  
Dr Roberts has a ME/CFS clinic at Kidderminster Hospital, and also a monthly clinic at Hereford Hospital.  To see Dr Roberts you should obtain a referral from your GP.

Local Multi-Disciplinary Team (LMDT) for Herefordshire & Worcestershire ME/CFS)

You will have read in previous InforME’s that in April 2005 the Herefordshire and Worcestershire M.E./CFS LMDT received £120,000 to enhance the current service in the two counties.  This LMDT covers the four Primary Care Trusts 
of South Worcestershire, Wyre Forest, Herefordshire and Redditch & Bromsgrove.

The planning stages have taken a long time, more recently due to NHS cutbacks.  In April we reported that the South Worcestershire PCT was unable to employ a new part time Occupational Therapist as they were not able to increase their headcount.  This was despite the fact that the LMDT received money to enhance the ME/CFS services.  

At the beginning of July we were collating uptodate information for Action for ME who were reporting to the All Partly Parliamentary Group on ME’s meeting held on 20 July.  At that time the South Worcestershire PCT informed us that they were “undergoing a major review of services with a view to making significant financial cutbacks.  No service is protected from this cost scrutiny exercise.  Given this position, and the difficulties in delivery core OT services, it would be exceedingly difficult to justify an enhanced services for one specific client group. 
I appreciate many people on the group with be bitterly disappointed by this decision, but this is not to say we cannot put a case forward for the LDP in 2006/7.”

But better news was on the way  -  At the last LMDT Steering Group meeting held in the middle of July, we were informed that there was a possibility that Senior Occupational Therapist Sue Gordon-Saner may be able to take on more hours.  Many members will have met Sue at our meetings, and many will have been referred to her.  

Originally Dr Alastair Miller, our previous consultant, referred Worcestershire people diagnosed with ME/CFS to Sue and she held a small number of OT ME/CFS sessions at Kidderminster and Bromsgrove.  A few years ago Dr Alastair Miller started referring people from the south of the county to the South Worcestershire PCT Community OT Team, and this has continued with Dr Mark Roberts.  Last November the LMDT enhanced Sue’s service, and now we await definite confirmation that she will be working full time covering the whole of the county.  

Rosie Benham, the LMDT’s Project Manager tells us “the Department of Health caused the problem by imposing these headcount reductions via the Strategic Health Authorities, and we in the PCTs are managing to find a way round it by redeploying existing staff which is currently our only option.”  Rosie says they are aiming for the extra hours to be in place around September.

We now look forward to the next LMDT Steering Group meeting at the beginning of October to hear how this enhancement will work with the original service.  

LMDT Clinicians Meeting

Two further meetings have been held, and we understand care pathways have been discussed - we await further information at the next LMDT Steering Group meeting.

Wyre Forest GPs’ meeting

Dr Mark Roberts informed us that 15 GPs attended a ME/CFS meeting in the middle of June.

ME/CFS Patient and Carer Information Packs 

More ME/CFS information being received by your GP  -  the ME/CFS Patient and Carer Information Packs funded by the LMDT are being circulated to all GPs in the two counties.

Our many thanks to Sue Home, South Worcestershire PCT Patient and Liaison Service (PALS) Development Manager, who arranged the distribution on our behalf.

Leaflets included in these packs can be found at www.geocities.com/worcsmegroup/aboutme.html

October 2006 Newsletter

Our Consultant
Dr Mark Roberts, (Consultant in Infectious Disease Worcestershire Acute Hospitals 
NHS Trust), is the Herefordshire and Worcestershire CFS/ME Local Multi-Disciplinary Team’s (LMDT) Lead Clinician.  
Dr Roberts has a CFS/ME clinic at Kidderminster Hospital, and also a monthly clinic at Hereford Hospital.  To see 
Dr Roberts you should obtain a referral from your GP.

Herefordshire & Worcestershire CFS/ME)
Local Multi-Disciplinary Team (LMDT) 

You will have read in previous InforME’s 
that in April 2005 the Herefordshire and Worcestershire CFS/ME LMDT received £120,000 to enhance the current service in the two counties.  This LMDT covers the four Primary Care Trusts of South Worcestershire, Wyre Forest, Herefordshire and Redditch & Bromsgrove.

At the last LMDT Steering Group meeting held in the middle of July, we were informed that there was a possibility that Senior Occupational Therapist Sue Gordon-Saner may be able to take on more hours.  Many members will have met Sue at our meetings, and many will have been referred to her.  

Prior to the establishment of the LMDT, 
Dr Alastair Miller, our previous consultant, referred Worcestershire people diagnosed with CFS/ME to Sue Gordon-Saner and she held a small number of OT CFS/ME sessions at Kidderminster and Bromsgrove.  A few years ago Dr Alastair Miller started referring people from the south of the county to the South Worcestershire PCT Community OT Team, and this has continued with Dr Mark Roberts. 

Last November the LMDT enhanced Sue’s service within the North Worcestershire area, and as from September Sue is now working full time covering the whole of the county.  

We understand this will include group sessions across the county and we hope to hear more about the care pathways being used in Worcestershire at the next LMDT Steering 
Group meeting at the beginning of October.

Yvonne Lewis, the LMDT’s Worcestershire Clinical Psychologist - We heard that Yvonne was interested in explaining her position within the Herefordshire & Worcestershire ME/CFS LMDT, and how she is able to help people diagnosed with ME/CFS.  Unfortunately Yvonne is unable to come along to any of our meetings as her availability is very limited - she would be able to attend CFS/ME meetings on Mondays and that is the one day when we don’t have any meetings.

We do hope Yvonne will be able to join us at a future Open Day which is normally held on Saturdays.  In the meantime, Yvonne has promised a ‘few lines’ for a future newsletter.

CFS/ME Patient and Carer Information Packs - funded by our LMDT

We received a contact from a person with CFS/ME who had received an information pack from his GP  -  this is good news - the packs act as a steppingstone to access services within the two counties.  They are being circulated to all GPs in the two counties, - if you haven’t seen one yet, ask your GP.  

The leaflets enclosed in the packs are intended to provide as wide a range of information for all sufferers to cover all age groups and severity of illness.
They also include information on:

Energy Conservation & Pacing

Organisation and Contacts

Patient Advice Liaison Service & Expert Patient Programme

Disability Information and Advice Line (DIAL)

Recommended Reading.

These information sheets are available at www.geocities.com/worcsmegroup/aboutme.html

December 2006 newsletter
Outrage at proposed M.E. Treatment Guidelines

On 29th September The National Centre for Clinical Excellence (NICE) published draft guidelines for the treatment of M.E.  From then until November 24th (the end of the official consultation period) every M.E./CFS charity, association and support group has been in a maelstrom of outrage at the contents. 

“Once this guidance has been finally agreed by NICE (hopefully not in anything like its present form) it will assume almost biblical status when it comes to the way in which people with ME/CFS are managed by the NHS”  said Dr Charles Shepherd.

Dr Des Turner MP described them as “fit for neither man nor beast”

The Consortium of West Midlands Groups (WMG), comprising Herefordshire ME/CFS/FMS Group, Shropshire & Wrekin ME Support Group, Solihull & South Birmingham ME Support Group, Warwickshire Network for ME, and Worcestershire ME Support Group, worked together during November and produced a combined response.  This consortium became a stakeholder so we were able to respond direct to NICE.  

Among the many points made in our 5 page submission we say:

“Members of our Group support the idea that a guideline on the assessment and management of CFS/ME should be prepared by NICE and made available to all health professionals in the UK.  At present many GPs are still informing patients that ME does not exist and this situation needs to be rectified.  However, we do not believe that the draft version circulated by NICE in September 2006 is appropriate for this purpose.”

“People should be warned of the very real danger of pushing themselves too much and causing a relapse.  This is particularly important prior to a confirmed diagnosis having been made.  Pacing should be advised at this point, and people should be advised to continue pacing.  The draft guidelines mention ‘setbacks’ which trivialises the situation, -  when people with CFS/ME have a relapse it can last weeks, months or even years.”

“We are unable to find an acknowledgement of the WHO classification of CFS/ME (and PVFS) as being neurological disorders (in section G93.3 of ICD 10) - a position that the Department of Health also accepts.  Instead, the draft guideline adopts a new and much wider clinical definition of CFS/ME that includes almost anyone with chronic unexplained fatigue.”

“There is far too much emphasis on Cognitive Behaviour Therapy (CBT).  CBT is being presented as something that 'leads to recovery.'  We have seen no evidence of this.”

“There is far too much emphasis on Graded Exercise Therapy (GET), and we are concerned how the word ‘exercise’ is portrayed.   GET is being presented as something that 'leads to recovery.'…”
The full response can be seen at: www.geocities.com/worcsmegroup/news, or via our library

The ME Association’s submission can be found at: http://meassocnews.blogspot.com/2006_11_01_archive.html

February 2007 newsletter

The last meeting of the LMDT Steering Group was held last October and we are waiting for the date when we will meet again.  We keep 
in touch with members of the LMDT.

The Worcestershire part of the LMDT is now fully in place, with one full time Occupational Therapist Sue Gordon-Saner, a part time physiotherapist Sue Jones, and a part time psychologist Yvonne Lewis - although I have heard via the grapevine that Yvonne will be leaving shortly.  

This team of therapists holds group therapy sessions in various parts of the county which 
also includes input from a dietician.  Sue Gordon-Saner tells us that these sessions are “all about management of the condition, and helping a better quality of life through balance and pacing, and thinking optimistically, rather than pessimistically.  It is an illness where lots of body systems are involved, but this approach helps in the rebalancing, which is required.”

We have received a few comments on the group sessions, and would like to hear from more people as to how they have benefited.

Community Matrons / Nurses for people with Severe M.E.
Previously we reported that three Community Matrons are in post in Worcestershire.  We
were hoping that the Community Matrons would be able to give an assessment for all people 
with severe M.E.  We have recently heard:

We now understand that the community matrons in Worcestershire are mostly on a pilot project working within named practices, and the community matrons take their referrals mostly via a GP.  However, we have been told that if there is not a community matron within your GP’s practice, an assessment can be received via a community nurse.  

We have also been informed that the community matron/nurse role “is not disease / condition specific but is based on a needs assessment therefore having a condition does not automatically mean that the patient will have 
their care taken on by a community matron.”

Please let us know how this process works for you.
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